#### **Traffic Management Advisory Committee**

Meeting held on Wednesday, 16 October 2019 at 6.30 pm in F10, Town Hall, Katharine Street, Croydon CR0 1NX

#### **MINUTES**

**Present:** Councillor Stuart King (Chair);

;

Councillors Muhammad Ali, Jeet Bains, Felicity Flynn, Simon Hoar and

Karen Jewitt

Also Councillor

Present:

**Apologies:** Councillor

#### PART A

### 10/19 Minutes of the Previous Meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 24 July 2019 were agreed as an accurate record.

### 11/19 **Disclosure of Interests**

There were none.

#### 12/19 Urgent Business (if any)

There were no items of urgent business.

# 13/19 Kynaston Road Area - Objections to the Proposed Extension of the Croydon CPZ (N1 Permit Area)

The Chair proposed and the Committee agreed to reorder the agenda and take agenda item 8 as the first substantive item.

The Traffic Management Advisory Committee considered the report which outlined objections received from the public following the formal consultation process on a proposal to extend the existing Croydon Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ) (N1 Permit Areas) to Atlee Close, Kynaston Avenue, Kynaston Crescent, Kynaston Road (SE of Swain Road), Palmerston Road, Pitt Road and Sandringham Road with a combination of shared-use (permit/pay-by

phone) bays and single yellow lines operating 9am to 5pm, Monday to Saturday.

The Parking Design Manager introduced the report noting that the report summarised the objections to extending the permit zone. It was noted that the majority of objections received were in relation to concerns that there would be a loss of parking spaces if a CPZ was introduced, however it was stated that there was strong support for the extension of a CPZ with 71% respondents voting in favour of the proposal.

Mr Brown addressed the Committee in support of the recommendations stating that relations with those parking on the roads had deteriorated due to inconsiderate parking. It was stated that utility vehicles were being parked on the residential roads every evening and weekend and some vehicles were being left for several months at a time.

Ms Saunders spoke in support of the introduction of a CPZ on the roads listed above, however suggested that a new CPZ designation should be created to avoid having people in N1 Permit Area parking in those roads and reducing the amount of parking spaces available. It was further suggested that Palmerston Road had an insufficient number of parking bays allocated and that the green space on Pawsons Road could be utilised for parking bays.

Ms Samuels stated that a number of residents Paswons Road had not purchased permits when the road was included in the N21 Permit Area and so had been parking in the surrounding roads which were not part of a CPZ. Concerns were raised that those residents would be required to purchase a permit once the proposed extension was implemented and vulnerable residents would be adversely affected. Ms Samuels reiterated Ms Saunders request that a new permit zone be created and further requested that the operational hours be 9am – 6.30pm. Concerns were further raised in relation to the parking situation on Crystal Palace match days and that residents felt that they were not able to come and go from their homes. Ms Samuels requested that the Zone be implemented urgently as the impact on residents had been intolerable.

Mr Drzewiecki additionally spoke in support of the introduction of a CPZ stating that the parking situation in the area had become unbearable and was worse on match days with residents feeling imprisoned in their homes. Everyday activities, such as shopping and school runs had become very difficult and arguments had broken out between residents and others parking on the road. It was felt that the situation had significantly worsened following Pawsons Road entering the N1 Permit Area.

The Chair thanked the residents for their contributions to the Committee.

In response to the points raised by residents the Parking Design Manager guaranteed that residents' experiences of parking would transform overnight as other residents will no longer park on their roads. It was noted that the original consultation area had been much larger, however following the

informal consultation and the area concerned shrinking it had been felt that it would be better to expand the N1 Permit Area. If residents felt that issues persisted, the Parking Design Manager stated that a new CPZ designation could be considered.

In terms of the operational hours, the Parking Design Manager stated that hours of 8am – 8pm had been proposed in other areas where specific problems had been experienced. It was not felt that there were significant issues in the evenings however the hours could be reconsidered if residents felt it was necessary following implementation.

The Parking Design Manager stated he was confident that there was sufficient space in the area to meet the parking needs following implementation of a CPZ as at the time commuters and workers were parking in the area as well as residents. In relation to match days it was stated that fans were parking on the roads which were free and, as such, there would be a reduction in parking following the introduction of the CPZ.

The Committee were informed by the Parking Design Manager that there had been a request from Parking Services to delay implementation of the scheme until April 2020 due to the number of schemes being introduced.

In response to Member questions the Parking Design Manager stated that operational hours of 9am – 5pm ordinarily worked as residents often parked over driveways after 5pm if it was necessary. It was felt that it would not be possible to extend the hours to 6.30pm as it would cause confusion with the rest of the zone operating until 5pm only.

Whilst it was recognised there had been a negative response in Atlee Close it was stated that it would be impractical to exclude it from the proposed CPZ given its location and the vote had been close between those in favour and those opposed to the proposals.

The Parking Design Manager confirmed that resident's permit charges in the area would be calculated in terms of the Emissions Based Parking Charges. The Chair informed Members that an amendment had been made to the scheme following consideration by the Committee in July 2019 and that pre-2001 vehicles would be charged in terms of engine size.

Members were informed that paving over a green space, as had been suggested by residents, would likely be unpopular and expensive. Furthermore, if the land was not council owned then the local authority would not have any jurisdiction to carry out any such works. It was felt that there should be sufficient on street parking following the introduction of a CPZ that creating a car park would not be required.

The Chair informed the Committee that he had been correspondence with the ward councillors and that they had supported the scheme. It was recognised by the Chair that it was disappointing that the scheme would not be introduced until April 2020, but confirmed that the Parking Services team was

relatively small and a number of schemes were being introduced at a similar time so that it would not be possible for the CPZ to be extended until the new financial year.

**RESOLVED:** That the Traffic Management Advisory Committee recommend to the Acting Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport and Regeneration (job share) that they:

- Consider the objections to extending the existing Croydon Controlled Parking Zone (N1 Permit Areas) to Atlee Close, Kynaston Avenue, Kynaston Crescent, Kynaston Road (SE of Swain Road junction), Palmerston Road, Pitt Road and Sandringham Road with a combination of Shared-Use (Permit/Pay-by-phone) bays and single yellow lines operating 9am to 5pm, Monday to Saturday.
- 2. Agree for the reasons detailed in the report to extend the Croydon Controlled Parking Zone into the above roads as shown in drawing no. PD- 0402/1-3.
- 3. Inform the objectors and supporters of the above decision.

#### 14/19 Norfolk Road Area - Results of Informal Consultation Report

The Traffic Management Advisory Committee considered the report which outlined the results of the informal consultation on the proposed introduction of a CPZ into the Norfolk Road Area which included roads close to the existing Thornton Heath Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ).

Members noted that there had been a low response rate to the consultation beyond Norfolk Road, and queried whether residents may, in future, request an extension of the CPZ. The Parking Design Manager confirmed that residents in surrounding roads, may in future, request to be included in the CPZ once they saw the benefits of a CPZ. Additionally, it was noted that parking displacement may be experienced in surrounding roads.

**RESOLVED:** That the Traffic Management Advisory Committee recommend to the Acting Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport and Regeneration (job share) that they:

- Consider the responses received to the informal consultation on the proposed introduction of a Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ) in the Norfolk Road Area.
- 2. Agree to proceed to the formal consultation stage for a proposal to introduce a CPZ into the Norfolk Road, as illustrated on drawing number PD-405a.
- 3. If formal consultation is agreed, delegate to the Highway Improvement Manager, Public Realm Directorate the authority to give the notice.

## 15/19 Cecil Road Area - Results of Statutory Consultation on the Proposed Change of Operational Hours of a Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ)

The Traffic Management Advisory Committee considered the report which outlined the results of the statutory consultation on the proposed change of operational hours of the West Thornton Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ) in Cecil Road and part of Aurelia Road, which comprises of shared-use Permit / Paid for parking bays and mainly single yellow lines.

The Chair noted that residents had requested extended operating hours when the CPZ was introduced; however the council had favoured consistency in operating hours across the Zone. The report, the Chair stated, showed that the council listened to residents and recognised that extended operating hours were appropriate in this area.

**RESOLVED:** That the Traffic Management Advisory Committee recommend to the Acting Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport and Regeneration (job share) that they:

- Consider the responses received to the formal consultation on the proposed change of operational hours of the West Thornton CPZ which comprises of Cecil Road and the section of Aurelia Road between Mitcham Road and Lavender Road.
- 2. Agree for the reasons detailed in this report to change the hours of operation in the West Thornton Parking Zone to 8am 8pm, Monday Sunday, as shown on drawing PD-396.
- 3. Inform the objectors and supporters of the above decision.

# 16/19 **Dunheved Roads Area - Results of Informal Consultation on the Proposed Hours of a New Controlled Parking Zone (CPZ)**

The Traffic Management Advisory Committee considered the report which outlined the results of the informal consultation on the proposed hours of operation of new parking controls in the Dunheved Roads area as part of an extension to the North Permit Zone.

**RESOLVED:** That the Traffic Management Advisory Committee recommend to the Acting Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport and Regeneration (job share) that they:

 Consider the responses received to the informal consultation on the proposed hours of operation of new parking controls in Dunheved Roads North, West and South, Dunheved Close and Sharland Close.

- 2. Agree for the reasons detailed in the report, to proceed with formal consultation on extending the North Permit Zone into this area with 9am to 5pm, Monday to Saturday controls.
- 3. If formal consultation is agreed, delegate to the Highway Improvement Manager, Public Realm Directorate the authority to give the notice.
- 4. Agree that the results of the formal consultation are either to be reported to the Traffic Management Advisory Committee in order for it to make appropriate Recommendations to the Cabinet Member for Environment, Transport and Regeneration (job share) or through a delegated authorisation report to the Director of Place.

The meeting ended at 7.16 pm

17/19	Exclusion	of the Press	and Public
11/10	LACIUSIOII	01 1110 1 1033	alla i abiic

		. 1
i ne ite	m was no	ot required

Signed:	
Date:	